

New

A Babani Computer Guidebook Suitable for All Ages

IN FULL COLOUR

Ne

Ns

An Introduction to the New iPad

New iPad

New iPad

New iPad

Andrew Edney



An Introduction to the New iPad

Andrew Edney

Bernard Babani (publishing) Ltd The Grampians Shepherds Bush Road London W6 7NF England www.babanibooks.com

Please Note

Although every care has been taken with the production of this book to ensure that all information is correct at the time of writing and that any projects, designs, modifications and/or programs, etc. contained herewith, operate in a correct and safe manner and also that any components specified are normally available in Great Britain, the Publishers and Author(s) do not accept responsibility in any way for the failure (including fault in design) of any project, design, modification or program to work correctly or to cause damage to any equipment that it may be connected to or used in conjunction with, or in respect of any other damage or injury that may be so caused, nor do the Publishers accept responsibility in any way for the failure to obtain specified components.

Notice is also given that if equipment that is still under warranty is modified in any way or used or connected with home-built equipment then that warranty may be void.

ISBN 9780859347334

© 2012 BERNARD BABANI (publishing) LTD

First Published - April 2012

British Library Cataloguing in Publication Data:

A catalogue record for this book is available from the British Library.

Printed and bound in Great Britain for Bernard Babani (publishing) Ltd

About this Book

With Apple iPads becoming more popular, and with the release of the new iPad, more people than ever are using them for different purposes, be that email, reading books, playing games or many other tasks.

If you have never touched an iPad, using one for the first time can be a little confusing on occasions.

This is where this book comes in. It will provide a gentle introduction into the world of the new Apple iPad, so giving you enough knowledge and confidence to get out there and do so much more with your iPad than you realised possible.

What you will learn about in this book isn't just confined to the new iPad – you can use most of the knowledge and also apply it to the original iPad and iPad 2 – the notable exception being anything involving the two cameras, including the FaceTime app which can only be applied to the new iPad and the iPad 2.

This book is an independent publication and has not been endorsed by Apple Inc.

Acknowledgements

I would like to offer my thanks to my family and friends for their support and assistance during the long months of writing this book. In addition to the people explicitly named below, I would also like to offer my thanks to all the staff at Babani for once again publishing my book.

Primarily, thanks must go to Katy for her support and thanks to Apollo and Starbuck for keeping me calm when I got too stressed out.

I would also like to thank Caroline Kennedy for her support and assistance – even though she says she isn't "technical" she really helped out a lot – especially now that she has her own iPad!

To anyone I might have missed, a heartfelt thank you goes out to all of you for making this possible. It's been a pleasure.

Trademarks

Apple, iPad, iPad2, iTunes and FaceTime are either registered trademarks or trademarks of Apple Inc.

All other brand names and product names used in this book are recognised as trademarks, or registered trademarks of their respective companies.

About the Author

ANDREW EDNEY has been an IT professional for more than 15 years and has over the course of his career worked for a range of high-tech companies, such as Microsoft, Hewlett-Packard and Fujitsu Services. He has a wide range of experience in virtually all aspects of Microsoft's computing solutions, having designed and architected large enterprise solutions for government and private-sector customers. Over the years, Andrew has made a number of guest appearances at major industry events, presenting on a wide range of information systems subjects, such as an appearance at the annual Microsoft Exchange Conference in Nice where he addressed the Microsoft technical community on mobility computing. Andrew is currently involved in numerous Microsoft beta programs, including next-generation Windows operating systems and next-generation Microsoft Office products. He actively participates in all Windows Media Center beta programs and was, and still is heavily involved in the Windows Home Server beta program.



Andrew is a Microsoft MVP for Windows Home Server.

Andrew also has a number of qualifications, including an MSc in

Network Technologies and Management, he is an MCSE and has numerous MCPs. He is also a Certified Information Systems Security Professional (CISSP) and a Certified Ethical Hacker.

In addition, Andrew has written a number of books. These include The Windows Home Server User's Guide (Apress. 2007). Pro LCS: Live Communications Server Administration (Apress, 2007), Getting More from Your Microsoft Xbox 360 (Bernard Babani, 2006), How to Set Up Your Home or Small Business Network (Bernard Babani, 2006), Using Microsoft Windows XP Media Center 2005 (Bernard Babani, 2006), Windows Vista: An Ultimate Guide (Bernard Babani, 2007), PowerPoint 2007 in Easy Steps (Computer Step, 2007), Windows Vista Media Center in Easy Steps (Computer Step. 2007), Using Ubuntu Linux (Bernard Babani, 2007). PowerPoint 2010 in Easy Steps (In Easy Steps, 2010), Netbooks in Easy Steps (In Easy Steps, 2010), Windows 7 Tweaks Tips and Tricks (Bernard Babani, 2010), An Introduction to the MacBook (Bernard Babani, 2011). An Introduction to the iPad 2 (Bernard Babani, 2011), An Introduction to Mac OS X Lion (Bernard Babani, 2011) and Working With Windows Small Business Server 2011 Essentials (MS Press).

Andrew also runs his own IT consulting company, Firebird Consulting, and has a website dedicated to all things tech and gadget related, which can be found at http://connecteddigitalworld.com.



Andrew lives in Wiltshire with his partner, Katy, and their two cats and is the proud owner of the new iPad.

Contents

Conventions	x
1. Introducing the New iPad Different Versions of the new iPad A Closer Look at the new iPad Charging the iPad New iPad vs iPad 2 Accessories for your iPad	1 1 2 5 6 7
 Summary Switching On Your New iPad for the First Time Getting iTunes for your PC or Mac Configuring the iPad in iTunes Configuring the iPad on the iPad 	8 9 10 11 14
3. Using the iPad for the First Time Launching an Application Closing an Application Using the Keyboard Cut, Copy and Paste Searching Putting the iPad to Sleep Switching the iPad Off Waking the iPad Up Volume Control and Mute Locking the Screen Orientation Summary	15 17 17 19 21 23 24 25 25 25 26 26 26 26 28
4. Personalising Your Experience Moving Apps Around Using Folders Changing the Wallpaper	29 29 30 33

An Introduction to the New iPad

Sounds Securing your iPad	38 40
Brightness	46
Adding Apps to the Dock	47
Summary	48
5. Connecting the iPad to a Network	49
Airplane Mode	53
Being Asked to Join Networks	55
3G	56
Summary	56
6. Doing More With iTunes	57
Backing Up Your iPad	57
Restoring Your iPad	58
Updating Your iPad	61
Other iPad Options in iTunes	62
Copying Media Directly to the iPad	65
Summary	66
7. Surfing the Internet	67
Navigating and Using Safari	69
Opening a New Safari Page	70
Searching the Web	71
Changing the Default Search Engine	72
Bookmarks	73
Tidying Up After Yourself	75
Support for Adobe Flash	76
Summary	76
8. Using Email	77
Configuring Email	77
Using Email	79
Email Settings	81
Summary	84

9. The App Store	85
Launching the App Store	85
Searching for and Selecting Apps	87
Your Purchase History	92
Updating App Store Purchases	94
iPhone Apps on the iPad	95
Removing an App	96
Getting Apps with iTunes	97
Summary	98
10. Other iPad Apps and Features	99
Listening to Music	99
Looking at Photos	101
Making Video Calls with FaceTime	104
Using the Camera on Your iPad	108
Voice Dictation	110
Reading Books with iBooks	110
Maps	111
Summary	112
11. Troubleshooting	113
Summary	114
Index	115

Conventions

Throughout this book, you will see a number of information boxes, bounded with either a red line like this...

DESIGNATING A WARNING

... or indeed, a blue line, like this...

DESIGNATING A NOTE, POINT OF INTEREST OR USEFUL TIP

Procedures and walkthroughs are shown as numerical lists, like this:

- 1. Step 1
- 2. Step 2

URL's are shown as follows:

http://connecteddigitalhome.com.

Introducing the New iPad

First off, let me just say congratulations on buying the new Apple iPad. It is a fantastic device and you should get a lot of enjoyment out of it. Oh, and thank you for buying this book, which will hopefully show you how to use your new iPad to get more out of it than you knew was possible.

As you might expect, the new iPad is the third iteration of the iPad from Apple. The first one, called the iPad (and now sometimes referred to as the iPad 1) was launched in early 2010 and was a huge success. The iPad 2 was launched in March 2011 and the new iPad was launched in March 2012.

Different Versions of the new iPad

There are two different models of the new iPad – the Wi-Fi model and the 3G model. For each of those two models there are three available storage options – 16GB, 32GB and finally 64GB. And then you can choose between a black one or a

1

white one. So, that makes a total of 12 possible choices if you haven't yet purchased yours.

To try to help you narrow down your choices, you might want to consider the following questions:

- Do I want to connect to the Internet from anywhere, whether I am at home, or on the train? If the answer is yes, then you will want to look at the 3G new iPad. If the answer is no, then the Wi-Fi model should suffice.
- Will I be storing lots of content on my iPad, such as videos and music? If the answer is yes, you should consider either the 32GB or the 64GB version. The 16GB version will suffice for a small amount of content, depending on what that content is, but given the small price difference between the 16GB and the 32GB, I would recommend going for the 32GB to make sure that you have as much space as possible for your money.

A Closer Look at the new iPad

Let's take a closer look at the new iPad.

The front, as shown in Figure 1-1, has two elements (along with the actual screen):

- A The Home button
- **B** The FaceTime camera

Introducing the New iPad



Figure 1-1 The Front of the new iPad

The rear, as shown in Figure 1-2, has the most elements:

- C The headphone socket
- D On / off / sleep / wake button
- E The iSight camera (1080p HD)
- **F** Mute button / Screen rotation lock

Introducing the New iPad

- G-Volume control
- H The Dock connector
- I The speaker



Figure 1-2 The Rear of the new iPad

Charging the iPad

Like any electronic device, the new iPad needs power. An average charge for the iPad lasts around 10 hours. Now depending on what you are doing and what you have enabled (Wi-fi and Bluetooth both use up more power) this might be a bit less, but that's still a lot of time on a single charge.

The battery meter is displayed in the top right corner of the screen as a percentage, and if you are getting low on power an image of a battery, in red, will be displayed on the screen to warn you that it's time to charge.

To charge your iPad, just connect the USB cable to the iPad via the Dock connector and then connect the other end to the power adaptor and plug that into a power socket. You can see the status of the charge on the screen, as shown in Figure 1-3.



Figure 1-3 Charging the iPad

You should be able to charge your iPad via the USB port on your computer, but some USB ports, especially on older computers, don't provide enough power to charge the iPad. Check that your laptop will charge the iPad before you leave home without the charger!

New iPad vs iPad 2

Some people were disappointed with the new iPad not being a huge improvement over the iPad 2. Personally, I thought there were good improvements but maybe Apple could have done more.

The following is a list of improvements over the iPad 2:

- 1GHz Apple A5X Dual Core processor with Quad Core graphics (instead of a 1GHz Apple A5 with Ducal Core graphics)
- Weight is now between 652g and 662g (up slightly from 601g and 613g)
- It's slightly thicker at 241.2 x 185.7 x 9.4mm (the iPad 2 was 241.2 x 185.7 x 8.8mm)
- The display is now a Retina display, 2048 x 1536 resolution at 264 pixels per inch.
- There is a 1080p HD rear camera (the iPad 2 had a 720p one)

- The rear camera is also 5MP (compared to the 0.7MP iPad 2 rear camera)
- There is a voice dictation function built into the new iPad.

While this book is aimed at using the new iPad – the majority of the content is still applicable to the iPad 1 and iPad 2 (with the obvious exception of anything involving either the front or rear camera, as the iPad 1 doesn't have this facility).

Accessories for your iPad

There are a number of different accessories you can buy for your iPad. These accessories range from the "must have" – which includes a case or a sleeve to provide protection for the iPad from scratches and other damage to the "nice to have", which includes stands, car mounts, keyboards, pointing devices and so much more. In fact, there are so many to choose from you might get a little overwhelmed!

Let's just look at the cases. After having spent a lot of money on your iPad, the last thing you want to have happen is for it to be scratched or damaged. You would be surprised just how easy it actually is to do that, especially if you carry it in a bag or briefcase.

There are simple cases that just fit around your iPad, then there are cases that provide other functions, such as Apple's Smart Covers that not only provides protection for the screen, but automatically powers the iPad on and off when used, and also act as a stand.

Have a long hard think about what you want, because some of these cases and sleeves can cost as much as a quarter of the cost of your iPad!

> If you only buy one accessory, make sure it is some sort of case or sleeve, and buy it as soon as possible. Trust me, you will thank me the first time you drop it or you knock it against something!

Depending on what you are planning to do with your iPad, it might be worth buying a pointing device. These often look like pens with a special tip on the end for using to tap the screen. These will leave less smearing on the screen (as you won't be leaving fingerprint oil), will cause you less strain on your finger and hand, and can also be more precise, especially when playing games. Just make sure you use the right "pen"!

Summary

In this chapter you learnt about the different models and variants of the new iPad. You also learnt what each of the buttons and elements on the iPad were, and about some of the different accessories you can get.

Switching On Your New iPad for the First Time

So you have your charged iPad in your hands and you actually want to start using it. I don't blame you, so let's go through what you need to do in order to actually use it!

When you first press the power button, you will see an image on the screen, like the one in Figure 2-1.



Figure 2-1 Connecting your iPad to iTunes

What this means is that you need to connect your iPad to iTunes on your PC or Mac in order to continue and perform the initial configuration. You could also perform the configuration directly from the new iPad (which is a new feature).

Getting iTunes for your PC or Mac

As iTunes is an optional component of the initial configuration of your iPad, you need to have it installed on your PC or Mac. If you have already got iTunes installed then you can skip this section and move on to the next one.

If you have already got iTunes installed, you may need to upgrade it to the latest version in order to use your iPad. Just open iTunes and check for an update – if there is one, install it before you continue with the configuration.

If you haven't got iTunes installed, then you need to follow these steps to download and install it:

- On the computer that you want to install iTunes on, open a web browser and go to: http://www.apple.com/itunes.
- 2. Click on the Download iTunes button on the webpage.
- 3. Type in your email address and select your location, as shown in Figure 2-2. Decide if you want to receive update emails from Apple by checking or unchecking the relevant boxes and then click on the Download Now button to download the latest version of iTunes.



Figure 2-2 Downloading iTunes

4. Once iTunes has downloaded, run the downloaded file and follow the instructions to install iTunes. Once the installation has completed you can delete the downloaded file to conserve disc space on your computer.

Configuring the iPad in iTunes

So now you have iTunes installed and are ready to go. To complete the configuration, do the following:

- 1. Connect the USB cable to the iPad. as shown in Figure 2-3 and then connect the other end of the cable to your computer.
- 2. If iTunes is not already running, it should start automatically, so just wait a few moments until you are prompted.



Figure 2-3 USB cable connected to iPad

 You will be prompted to name your iPad, as shown in Figure 2-4. You can name it anything you want - I called mine Andrew Edney's iPad (because that's what it is!)



Figure 2-4 Naming your iPad

4. You can then choose to automatically sync songs and videos to your iPad (if you already have any in your iTunes library), automatically add photos and automatically sync apps. Click Done when you are ready to continue.

We will be covering each of these later in the book, so don't worry too much for now. Personally, I only usually have "Automatically sync apps to my iPad" checked.

Your iPad will now be configured and the selected settings and information will be sync'd to your iPad. If you chose to sync your music, videos and photos then you might have a short wait while it performs this initial sync – so do be patient.

Once the sync is completed, you will be presented with the screen shown in Figure 2-5.



Figure 2-5 Your iPad is now ready to use

5. At this point you can disconnect your iPad from your computer and shut down iTunes.

We will take a look at using iTunes to do more with your iPad, including the various menu options and backing up your iPad, later in the book.

Configuring the iPad on the iPad

You can also configure the iPad directly from the iPad itself. You might choose to do this because you don't have access to a PC or Mac, or just because you can. You will need access to a WiFi network in order to complete the process.

Just follow the on-screen instructions on the iPad to work through each of the steps to perform the initial configuration until you see Figure 2-6.



Figure 2-6 Set up on the iPad completed

There is no preferred option to performing this initial configuration – it really is done to personal preference.

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt how to configure your new Apple iPad using iTunes.

3

Using the iPad for the First Time

Now you have performed the initial configuration, you are finally ready to actually start using your iPad!

When you first power on the iPad, you will see the Home screen showing a number of apps, as shown in Figure 3-1. If you hold your iPad with the Home button facing towards you, the display will appear in portrait mode, if you turn the iPad to the left or right, the display will appear in landscape mode.

You can use your iPad in either landscape mode or portrait mode. The choice is yours and is often made based on what is most comfortable for you. The majority of screenshots in the book are done in landscape mode, primarily because of the format of the book, although that is also my personal preference for normal use as well.

Using the iPad for the First Time



Figure 3-1 The Home screen on the new iPad

You will notice that there are two areas of the screen. The first, and larger of the two areas contains a number of apps. This number can range from 1 to 20 or more per screen. The second, and smaller of the areas (at the bottom of the screen) is the dock, where there are up to 6 apps (there are 4 by default). The dock is the place you put your most used programs on, because no matter which home screen you are on, the dock is always visible.

By default, the 4 programs are Safari (for surfing the Internet), Mail (for Email), Photos (to view your pictures) and Music (to listen to music). But don't worry if these are not the 4 you want on the dock - you can easily change them (and we will cover that in the next chapter).

Launching an Application

Launching an application couldn't be simpler. All you have to do is find the application you want to launch, and just tap on it once.

> If you have more than one screen of applications, you can use your finger and swipe the screen to the left or right, depending on whether there are screens available to the left or right of your current screen.

Closing an Application

When you have finished with an application, or if you want to launch another application as well (after all, your iPad can run more than one application at a time), you just press the Home button.

> When you use the Home button to go back to the home screen, you are not actually closing the application. The application will stay running in the background. This can use valuable system resources and drain your battery power at an increased rate. If you really are sure you have finished with the application, close it properly.

If you want to completely shut down the application:

- 1. From the home screen, press the Home button twice in quick succession.
- 2. This will display all the running applications at the bottom of the screen, as shown in Figure 3-2. You will notice that the main desktop is no longer accessible and is faded out. This is called the multitasking tray.



Figure 3-2 The current running applications

3. Tap and hold any of the applications to make them start to "wobble" and for red circles to appear on the top left of each app, as shown in Figure 3-3.



Figure 3-3 Selecting the application to close

- 4. Press the red circle for each application you want to shut down.
- 5. When you have shut down all the applications you want, press the Home button twice in quick succession again.

You can also quickly go to any open application by using the Home button double press and selecting the application you want to go back to – or you can just tap the application again from the home screen, the choice is yours.

Using the Keyboard

As you will have noticed by now, the iPad doesn't have a keyboard, or at least a physical keyboard. Any time that you need to type something a keyboard will appear on the lower part of the screen, as shown in Figure 3-4.

Sometimes the keyboard appears solid, and other times it can appear transparent, depending on the application you are using.



Figure 3-4 The iPad keyboard

To use the keyboard, you just tap the keys. I personally find it a lot easier typing on the iPad when I have the iPad in landscape mode.

There are three different sets of keys on the keyboard. The normal letters appear the first time you use the keyboard. Numbers and some symbols, as shown in Figure 3-5, which can be accessed by tapping the ".?123" button.



Figure 3-5 The iPad keyboard (number display)

And finally more symbols, as shown in Figure 3-6, which are accessed by tapping the "#+=" button on the numbers keyboard.



Figure 3-6 The iPad keyboard (symbol display)

Also, depending on what application you are in, there might be different buttons, such as the Search button replacing the return key.

You can also use a Bluetooth keyboard with your iPad if you plan on doing a lot of typing.

Cut, Copy and Paste

The ability to cut, copy and paste text or numbers wasn't in the early iOS builds. Thankfully it is there now, and you can use it easily, although it does take a little bit of time to get use to it and to use it correctly.

> You can cut, copy and paste between any application, it doesn't have to be in the same one. For example, you can copy something from an email and paste it into a note.

1. Tap on a word that you want to copy. This will highlight the word, as shown in Figure 3-7.



Figure 3-7 Selecting some text

- 2. Carefully using your finger, drag the start blue line and/or the end blue line to cover all the text you want to select.
- 3. Tap either the cut or copy button.
- 4. Go to where you want to paste the text and tap where you want to paste it.
- 5. Tap the Paste button, as shown in Figure 3-8.



ows home server

Figure 3-8 Pasting some text

You can also select words, or select everything using Select All, and if you want to replace something with what you are pasting, you just need to highlight it and tap Replace instead of Paste.

Searching

Your iPad comes with a built-in search function.

To search for something, do the following:

1. Swipe your finger to the right until you come to the search screen, as shown in Figure 3-9.



Figure 3-9 The Search screen

- 2. Tap your search requirements into the search box and then tap the Search button
- 3. Review the results, as shown in Figure 3-10 and tap on the result that fits what you were looking for.

Using the iPad for the First Time

Pad 🜩		20:32			.05 ∿ 10D
	Q Cal	0			
	Calendar				
D.27	Search Web				
	Search Wikipedia				
QW	ERT	YUI	0	Р	
AS	DFG	НЈ	KL	Se	arch
φz	xcv	BNM		?	Ŷ
.7123	and Production	1		.7123	•

Figure 3-10 The Search results

Putting the iPad to Sleep

When you have finished using your iPad, you can easily put it into sleep mode.

Your iPad will also go to sleep automatically if it is not used for a set period of time. This is completely configurable and you will learn how to do this later in the book.

To put your iPad to sleep, just press the on/off button once and the screen will go black.
If you put your iPad to sleep, there is still a small amount of power being used and so your battery will continue to be drained. If you want to conserve the battery as much as possible switch off the iPad instead.

Switching the iPad Off

If you want to switch off your iPad, just do the following:

- 1. Press and hold the on/off button.
- 2. Slide your finger over the "Slide to power off" button that appears at the top of the screen.

Waking the iPad Up

If you have put your iPad to sleep, it is very easy to wake it up again when you are ready to use it.

Just do the following:

- 1. Either press the on/off button, or press the Home button.
- 2. Slide your finger along the "slide to unlock" button that appears at the bottom of the screen, as shown in Figure 3-11.



Figure 3-11 Waking up the iPad

Volume Control and Mute

You can control the volume for any sound coming out of your iPad with the press of a button or a flick of a switch.

To increase or decrease the volume, press the volume button up or down on the side of the iPad. A visual representation of the volume will be displayed on screen, as shown in Figure 3-12.



Figure 3-12 Volume level

If you wish to mute, or unmute the volume, flick the mute switch on the side of the iPad (up for unmute, and down for mute), and again a visual representation will be shown on screen, as shown in Figure 3-13.



Figure 3-13 Muting the volume

Locking the Screen Orientation

One of the nice things about the iPad is that you can turn the screen and the orientation changes, so one minute you are using the iPad in portrait, and the next, in landscape.

The problem with this is that sometimes it changes the orientation when you don't want it to, for example if you are not holding it straight or if there is sudden movement. This can be a real pain!

Fortunately there is an easy way of locking the orientation so that it cannot change. In earlier versions of iOS the mute button on the side of the iPad wasn't a mute button at all, it was the screen lock. However an update to the software changed that and people were not happy about it.

Anyway, if you want to set the orientation to lock, or unlock, follow these steps:

- 1. If you want to lock the orientation, make sure the iPad is orientated in the way you want to lock.
- 2. Double tap the Home button to launch the multitasking tray.
- 3. Swipe your finger to the right until the orientation lock button is displayed, as shown in Figure 3-14.



Figure 3-14 The orientation lock button

4. Tap the orientation lock button to lock the orientation in whatever orientation your iPad is in. The button will change to a padlock, as shown in Figure 3-15.



Figure 3-15 Orientation is locked

- 5. Press the Home button to close the multitasking tray.
- 6. Repeat the process to unlock the orientation as required.

You can change the side switch on your iPad to set the lock rotation instead of muting the volume. You can do this via the Settings app.

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt all about using the iPad for the first time. This included learning about launching and shutting down applications, how to use the keyboard, and more.

Keep reading though, there is more to come, including how to personalise the iPad and how to use all the features.

Personalising Your Experience

You could probably happily use your iPad just as it is, but where would the fun be in that? After all, you can personalise the look of your iPad, so why don't you?

There are a number of different elements you can personalise, including the position of the application icons, the desktop wallpaper, the lock screen wallpaper, sounds and even adding a passcode to keep your iPad secure.

Moving Apps Around

Whenever you add an app, it will appear in an available space on the home screen. Sometimes you won't want it where it gets placed, and so you can move it.

To move an app, do the following:

- 1. Tap and hold any app until all the apps start to wobble.
- 2. Tap and hold a specific app and move it to a new position on the screen, or if you want to move it to

another screen just drag it all the way to the left or right until the screen changes.

3. Press the Home button when you have moved all the apps you want.

If you move an app to the right and there isn't a new home screen available, one will be created for you automatically. You don't need to fill up a screen before moving on to the next one.

Using Folders

As you will soon notice if you add lots of apps to your iPad, the home screens become full and you may spend a few moments searching through the screens to find what you are looking for.

This is what Folders are for -you can create a folder and it can hold a number of apps. For example, let's say you wanted to put all your games in a folder, now you can have them all in one place and it only takes up one space on the home screen.

To create a folder, do the following:

- 1. Tap and hold an app you want to move into a folder the apps will all start to wobble.
- 2. Drag the app and drop it on top of another app that you also want in the folder.
- 3. The folder will automatically be created with those two apps in, and you can type in a name for that folder, as shown in Figure 4-1.

- 4. Press the Home button or tap any part of the screen to finish.
- 5. Drag any other apps you want to include in the folder and drop them in there.

The iPad is quite smart at times - if you move some apps into a folder that are camera related, such as those in the example, the iPad automatically names the folder, in this case to Photography.



Figure 4-1 Adding apps to a folder

You will then see the folder displayed on the home page, as shown in Figure 4-2.



Figure 4-2 The new folder

All you have to do then is tap on the folder to reveal the apps inside.

To move an app back to the home screen, do the following:

1. Tap on the folder to open it and display the apps held within it, as shown in Figure 4-3.



Figure 4-3 The apps in the folder

- 2. Tap and hold any of the apps until they start to wobble.
- 3. Drag the app you want to move back to the home screen and let go.
- 4. Repeat as necessary.

When the last app has been removed from the folder, the folder itself will disappear so you don't need to worry about deleting the folder if you don't want it any more.

Changing the Wallpaper

Another great way to personalise your iPad is to use your own pictures as wallpaper. There are two different places you can have your own wallpaper – the Home screen and the Lock screen.

If order to use a picture as wallpaper you must have that picture stored on the iPad. If you haven't got any pictures on the iPad you can copy some pictures to it using iTunes. To learn how to do this, see later in the book.

There are two different ways of selecting and setting the wallpaper – either using the Settings options or by selecting a picture within the Photos app.

I find it easier to select pictures from the Photos app as they are easier to see all in one place, but the choice is yours.

To use your pictures as wallpaper from the Photos app, do the following:

1. Find the Photos app and tap it.

2. From the available photos, as shown in Figure 4-4, tap on the picture you want to use.



Figure 4-4 Available pictures on your iPad

3. Tap the button in the top right corner, as shown in Figure 4-5.



Figure 4-5 Options button

4. Tap the "Use as Wallpaper" button, as shown in Figure 4-6.



Figure 4-6 Use as wallpaper

5. You can then tap either "Set Lock Screen", "Set Home Screen" or "Set Both", as shown in Figure 4-7.



Figure 4-7 Selecting which screen

Figure 4-8 shows the new Home screen.



Figure 4-8 The new Home Screen

You can use the same picture for both the Home Screen and the Lock Screen if you want – but where's the fun in that?

To use your pictures as wallpaper from the Settings app, do the following:

- 1. Find the Settings app and tap it.
- 2. Tap Brightness & Wallpaper from the Settings column, as shown in Figure 4-9.



Figure 4-9 Changing the wallpaper in Settings

- 3. Tap the left image for the Lock screen and the right image for the Home screen.
- 4. Tap the library you want to search through for your pictures, as shown in Figure 4-10.



Figure 4-10 Selecting which folder to view

- 5. Tap on the picture you want to use.
- 6. You can then tap either "Set Lock Screen", "Set Home Screen" or "Set Both".

Figure 4-11 shows the new Lock screen.

Personalising Your Experience



Figure 4-11 The new Lock Screen

Sounds

Certain events on your iPad have sounds associated with them, for example sending and receiving email and even keyboard clicks.

You can choose whether to have these sounds on or off.

To see these settings and make changes, do the following:

- 1. Tap on the Settings app.
- 2. From the Settings list, tap on General.

- 3. Tap on Sounds.
- 4. Raise or lower the volume using the slider, as shown in Figure 4-12. You can also choose to switch OFF or ON various options.



Figure 4-12 Sounds options

You may have noticed an option called Ringtone. Your first thought might be "why is there a ringtone option"? After all, it's an iPad, not an iPhone. Well, this option is for use with the FaceTime application.

For more information on FaceTime, see later in the book.

- 1. From the Sounds option, tap on Ringtone.
- 2. Choose a new ringtone from the list, as shown in Figure 4-13. When you tap on one you will be played a sample of the sound.

Personalising Your Experience

Pad 🗢	20.51 (2.14)-409
Settings	Ringtone
Airplane Mode	
WI-FI AEHOME	Buy More Tenes
Notifications	Ringtones
Location Services Off	Marinha V
Brightness & Wallpaper	Alarm
Picture Frame	Ascending
General	Bett
Cloud	Bell Tower
Mail, Contacts, Calendars	Bass
Twitter	Being
FaceTime	Crichets
M Safari	Digital
Messages	Doorbell
Music	Duck
Video	Harp
🔶 Photos	Motorcycle

Figure 4-13 Choosing your ringtone

Even if you have the iPad set to mute, you will still hear the sample sound, so be careful not to annoy people around you if you want to test every single sample!

Securing your iPad

If like me you are security conscious, then you will probably want to secure your iPad with a Passcode. This will stop people from just picking it up and using it if you leave it lying around. When you try to use the iPad, you are asked to enter your passcode, as shown in Figure 4-14. No passcode, no access – simple!



Figure 4-14 Enter your passcode

If you are going to set a passcode, one of the things you need to decide on is the amount of time before the iPad auto-locks, that is, how long until it locks when you are not using it?

To check and change the auto-lock time:

- 1. Tap on the Settings app.
- 2. Tap on General from the Settings list.
- 3. Tap on Auto-Lock.

Personalising Your Experience

4. Tap on the time you want to set for the auto-lock, as shown in Figure 4-15.

end 🕆	20.52	(ex-1) 4 * - (#19)
Setting	Auto-Lock	
Airplane Mode (COPP)	2 Minutes	
Notifications	5 Minutes	and the second se
Location Services Of	10 Minutes	
Brightness & Wallpaper	15 Minutes	
Picture Frame	Never	
General		
Cloud		
Mail, Contacts, Calendars		
Twitter		
FaceTime		
Massage		
6 Music		
12 Video		
Photos		

Figure 4-15 Selecting an auto-lock frequency

Don't select Never if you want to use a passcode unless you remember to manually lock your iPad every single time you leave it.

Now that has been done, it is time to set the passcode.

To set the passcode, do the following:

- 1. Tap on General to display the list of options again.
- 2. Tap on Passcode Lock.
- 3. Tap on Turn Passcode On, as shown in Figure 4-16.



Figure 4-16 Turning on the Passcode

4. Enter 4 numbers that you want to use as your passcode, as shown in Figure 4-17.



Figure 4-17 Choosing a Passcode

Personalising Your Experience

5. Enter the 4 numbers again to confirm the passcode.

If you want to change your passcode at any time, you can:

- 1. From the Passcode Lock screen, tap Change Passcode.
- 2. Enter your old passcode.
- 3. Enter your new passcode twice.

The 4-digit number you are using for your passcode is referred to as "simple". If you feel you need to use something more secure than 4 numbers you can by doing the following:

- 1. From the Passcode Lock screen, slide the Simple Passcode button from ON to OFF.
- 2. Enter your old passcode.
- 3. Now type in a new passcode, as shown in Figure 4-18. This can be a word, a number, a phrase, anything you like. Tap return or Next to continue.

Whatever you do, do not forget the passcode because without it you will not be able to use your iPad and you will have to perform a reset.

4. Re-enter the new passcode.



Figure 4-18 Entering a new complex passcode

Now if you are REALLY security conscious, you can have your iPad erase all your data after 10 failed attempts with the passcode.

Should you choose to use this extreme setting, do the following:

1. From the Passcode Lock screen, slide the Erase Data button from OFF to ON.

2. You will need to confirm you understand the implication of this setting, as shown in Figure 4-19, by tapping Enable.



Figure 4-19 Enabling Erase Data

To turn off the Passcode Lock at any time, just do the following:

- 1. From the Passcode Lock screen, tap Turn Passcode Off.
- 2. Enter your passcode.

Brightness

Depending on your surroundings, you might find that your iPad screen is either too bright, or not bright enough. Don't worry, because like a lot of other things with the iPad, you can change it!

To change the brightness setting:

- 1. Tap on the Settings app.
- 2. Tap on Brightness & Wallpaper.
- 3. Use your finger to slide the brightness bar left or right, as shown in Figure 4-20.

Pad 🗢	20:53	@ 145.00
Settings	Brightness & Wallpaper	
Airplane Mode		
WI-FI AEHOME	*	*
I Notifications	Auto-Brightness	
Location Services Off	Wallpaper	
🐺 Brightness & Wallpaper		

Figure 4-20 Setting the brightness

There is an Auto-Brightness setting, which is ON by default, that should detect your surrounding and adjust accordingly, however users have reported mixed results so you may need to manually change the brightness on occasion.

Adding Apps to the Dock

One of the best ways to personalise your experience is to add your most used apps to the dock. This way, no matter what home screen you are in, those apps are always there.

By default there are four apps in the dock already (Safari, Mail, Photos and iPod), and you can have up to six, so make them count.

To add an app to the dock, do the following:

- 1. Tap and hold any app until they all start to wobble.
- 2. Tap and hold the app you want to add to the dock and drag it to dock.

Personalising Your Experience

3. Repeat until all the apps you want to appear in the dock (up to 6 remember) are there, as shown in Figure 4-21.



Figure 4-21 Filling the dock

4. Press the Home button.

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt how to personalise your iPad to make it more your own. You have also learnt how to use your own pictures as wallpaper, how to move apps to different home screens and how to store them in folders for easier access. In the next chapter you will learn how to connect your iPad to your network.

Connecting the iPad to a Network

5

One of the things you will want to do is connect your iPad to your home network (or any other network for that matter). This will enable you to surf the Internet, check your email, download and update apps, and so on.

> If you don't have the 3G version of the iPad, then this will be the only way you can connect to the Internet.

To connect your iPad to a network, perform the following steps:

Before you start, make sure you have the network name you want to connect to and also the password (assuming there is one).

1. On the iPad, locate the Settings app and tap it, as shown in Figure 5-1.



Figure 5-1 Choosing Settings

2. From the left-hand Settings pane, as shown in Figure 5-2, tap Wi-Fi.



Figure 5-2 Selecting Wi-Fi in Settings

- 3. If Wi-Fi is already switched on, then you can skip to step 4, otherwise slide the Wi-Fi button on the right-hand side from OFF to ON.
- 4. After a few moments, any available wireless networks will then be displayed, as shown in Figure 5-3. Just tap on the network that you want to connect to.

Connecting the iPad to a Network

Pad	11:27	@ 11~e
Settings	Wi-Fi Netwo	ks
Airplane Mode		
WhiFi Not Connected	WI-FI	ON O
Notifications	Choose a Network	
Location Services Of	AEHOME	949
Brightness & Wallpaper	Other	>
Picture Frame	Ask to Join Networks	ON
General	Known vehicons will be ported automatically, if no known networks are available, you will be asked before joining a new network.	
Cloud		

Figure 5-3 Selecting a wireless network

The padlock symbol indicates that the wireless network is protected, which means you will need a password to connect to it.

5. If the network is protected, you will need to type in the password, as shown in Figure 5-4, and then tap Join.



Figure 5-4 Entering the password

After the connection has been made, you will see the list of networks again, as shown in Figure 5-5, only this time you will see a check mark against the network you are connected to.

P 53 P	11.20	-1 P2
Settings	Wi-Fi Networ	ks
Airplane Mode		
WI-FI AEHOME	WI-Fi	ON O
Notifications	Choose a Network	
Location Services Off	✓ AEHOME	870
Brightness & Wallpaper	Other	>
Picture Frame	Ask to Join Networks	
General	Known networks will be joined automatically. If no known networks are available, you will be asked before joining a new network.	
Cloud		

Figure 5-5 Showing the connected network

6. If you want to see specific information about this network, or you want to disconnect from the network, just tap the arrow icon shown in line with the connected network.

As you will see from Figure 5-6, various information about the network is displayed, including the IP address given to your iPad.

To disconnect from the network:

- 1. Tap the Settings app.
- 2. Tap Wi-Fi from the list of available settings.
- 3. Tap the arrow icon shown in line with the connected network you want to disconnect from.
- 4. Tap the "Forget this Network" button.

Even if you choose to "Forget this Network" you can connect to it again at any time by performing the same steps above.

5. Tap the Forget button that appears.

Settings	Corrector	AEHOME	
Airplane Made (1977)			
WI-FI AEHOME		Forget this Notwork	
Mettications	IP Address		
Location Services OP	DHCP	BootP	Static
Brightness & Wallpaper	P Address		102 1/6 1 139
Picture Press	Subnet Mooh		255 256 255 3
General .	Router		192,108,1.1
(Deed)	DHE	273	32 1 71 21 213 120 234 2
Mail, Contacts, Calendare	Search Bemains		WAG320M
Twitter	Chart E		
FaceTime	1		
Safari		Renew Lesse	
Messages	HTTP Proxy		
Music	01	Manuai	Auto
Video			
Photos			

Figure 5-6 Information about the network

Leaving Wi-Fi mode enabled uses the battery at a faster rate, so if you know that you are not going to be connecting to a wireless network you should consider switching it off until the time you need to use it.

Airplane Mode

Airplane Mode is a special setting that turns off Wi-Fi and Bluetooth signals and the Global Positioning System (GPS) reception is also turned off. It is called Airplane Mode as all those features would need to be turned off if you were on a plane.

> You don't just have to use Airplane Mode when you are flying. Airplane Mode also conserves battery power so you might want to consider switching it on if you are not going to use those features for a short time.

To enable Airplane Mode:

- 1. Tap the Settings app.
- 2. On the top left of the screen you will see the Airplane Mode switch, as shown in Figure 5-7. Slide the switch to the right to switch it ON.



Figure 5-7 Airplane Mode

You will now see that Airplane Mode is enabled, as shown in Figure 5-8. You will also see that both iPad and the Wireless symbol on the top left of the iPad have been replaced with an image of an airplane.



Figure 5-8 Airplane Mode ON

Checking for the Airplane symbol is a quick way of checking if your iPad has been set to Airplane Mode.

To disable Airplane Mode:

- 1. Tap the Settings app.
- 2. On the top left of the screen you will see the Airplane Mode switch, as shown in Figure 5-8. Slide the switch to the left to switch it OFF.

Being Asked to Join Networks

When you have Wi-Fi enabled, if you are not joined to a known network (i.e. a network you have previously joined) every time your iPad finds a new wireless network you will be prompted to join it. This can be a pain, especially if you are travelling or you are in an area with lots of available networks.

Fortunately, this is easy to rectify:

- 1. Tap on the Settings app.
- 2. Tap Wi-Fi from the list of available settings.
- 3. On the right-hand side, locate the "Ask to Join Networks" setting, as shown in Figure 5-9 and slide the button to the left, which will change the setting to OFF.



Figure 5-9 Disabling Ask to Join Networks

You will still be able to find and join wireless networks with this set to OFF, just as you did previously, but know you won't be prompted every time.

3G

If you have a 3G iPad, then you can connect to the Internet using 3G as well as wireless.

As well as needing the 3G iPad to connect via 3G, you will also need a sim card and data plan from a mobile provider. Be careful when using 3G, if you go over your included monthly data you may end up with a very large phone bill!

These are the steps you need to perform to set up and enable 3G:

- 1. Tap on the Settings app.
- 2. Tap on Cellular Data from the left-hand column.
- 3. If Cellular Data is switched off, slide the button to the right to the ON position.
- 4. Tap View Account and work your way through the questions.

Summary

In this chapter you learnt about finding and connecting to wireless networks from your iPad. You also learnt about Airplane Mode and how to enable 3G access.

Doing More With iTunes

6

iTunes is used for a lot more than just configuring your iPad for the first time. You can use it to update the iPad, backup and restore it, and even search for and buy applications.

Backing Up Your iPad

Backing up your iPad is a very good idea. After all, if anything happens to your iPad you wouldn't want to lose all your data would you?

Backing up is very simple and in fact only requires you to connect your iPad to your computer with the USB cable. iTunes will then start and your iPad will be automatically backed up for you – simple as that.

You can see the progress of the backup at the top of the iTunes window, as shown in Figure 6-1.

57



Figure 6-1 Backup status

Restoring Your iPad

OK, so what if something goes wrong with your iPad? It does happen. Maybe you have an app that has caused a problem? Maybe you just want to recover your last backup?

To restore your iPad, do the following:

1. From iTunes, ensure your iPad is selected from the Device list in the left-hand column and click the Restore button, as shown in Figure 6-2.

(mr)	Humin Andren Edmays Dad Creanity 57:30 60 Bellewe Vester 1.1 Bellewine
reien	
والمتعقبة والمتعا	Your Had software is up to data. Planes will automatually short for an update again on 30/08/2012.
	If you are capacitable positions with your flack you can reason its angreat settings by distang factors.
chup	
	Q to the to the Chevel
	Chief up to the computer
	Land Scattering of the State sample of Tarting MAC
tions	
	All Cause Durane where this Pitel II, contractioni
	California and a dista of the distance with the
	Chart anty taken serigt and rideen
	Contrator standard dalinitare veloca
	Convert higher bit rete serigs to (Allanda, A) All
	Other all and a set of a set o
	Characteria unterlita antere taut anteria

Figure 6-2 Selecting to perform a restore

2. You will be asked to confirm that you want to perform the restore, as shown in Figure 6-3. Just click Restore to continue.



Figure 6-3 Confirming the restore

Your computer will now contact Apple and check for the latest version of the iOS for your iPad, and if necessary will download it for you automatically. When this process is complete you will see a message telling you that your iPad has been restored to factory settings, as shown in Figure 6-4.



Figure 6-4 The restore to factory settings is complete

3. You will then have the option of setting up your iPad as though it was brand new (just like you did originally back in Chapter 2) or restoring it from backup, as shown in Figure 6-5. The latest backup will be selected automatically so you can click Continue if that is the one you want to restore.

	This computer has previously been synced with an ifted or another iOS device.
N I I I I	Restore from the backup of Andrew Edney's Red
and the second second	
14.4.4	Last Synood: Today 54.55

Figure 6-5 Choosing whether to restore or not

4. If you want to choose a different backup to restore, click on the backup list to display the available backups, as shown in Figure 6-6. Then just choose the backup to restore and click Continue.



Figure 6-6 Selecting the backup to restore

5. Now just sit back and wait for the restore to complete. When it is done you will see the message shown in Figure 6-7.



Figure 6-7 Restore is complete
Updating Your iPad

Apple are always updating the software for the iPad. These updates can be anything from security updates and bug fixes, to introducing new software and features.

1. When you connect your iPad to your computer, iTunes automatically checks to see if there is an update available. If there is, you will be informed, as shown in Figure 6-8. You then have the option to Cancel (which ignores the update), Download and Update, or just Download Only. Make your selection by clicking on the one you want.



Figure 6-8 An update is available

If you don't want to sit there and wait for the download and you want to use your iPad, just click on the Download Only option and then you can apply the update another time.

2. You must then confirm you want to update your iPad, as shown in Figure 6-9.



Figure 6-9 Confirm you want to update

Now just sit back and wait for the update to download and install. Depending on the speed of your Internet connection, this process can take quite a while, especially if it happens to be the same day that Apple have released the update.

> You can always check to see what the update contains to decide whether or not you want to install it, but if the update includes any bug fixes or more importantly, security fixes, you should apply them as soon as possible.

You can also now perform the update directly from the iPad. You can check for updates from the Settings menu or if an update has already been downloaded automatically for you it will be displayed on the Settings icon on the Home screen.

> I prefer to do the update using iTunes because your iPad will be backed up prior to performing the upgrade, so if anything goes wrong you can at least restore it!

Other iPad Options in iTunes

As well as the Summary tab, there are a number of other tabs that contain a host of other options.

The Info tab, as shown in Figure 6-10, enables you to sync your email, calendars, contacts and more with your iPad.

Sync C	ontacts with Outlook 2
	Al contacts
	O sevenika groups
	Add contacts created outside of groups on this iPad to:
Sync C	alendars with Outlook #
Sync C	alendars with Outlook t
Sync C	elendars with Outlook a
Sync C	alendars with Outbook al calendars O Selected calendars
§ync C	alendars with Outlook All calendars Selected calendars Calendar
Sync C	alendars with Outlook All calendars Selected calendars Calendar
§ync C	alendars with Outlook & All calendars O Selected calendars Catendar
Sync C	alendars with Outlook E All calendars O Selected calendars Calendar
šync C	alendars with Outlook All calendars Selected calendars Calendar

Figure 6-10 The Info tab

You can also choose to sync various elements with Outlook, or Google, Windows or Yahoo, as shown in Figure 6-11.



Figure 6-11 Sync with different providers

Make any changes you want and click on the Sync button.

The next tab is Apps, as shown in Figure 6-12.



Figure 6-12 The Apps tab

From here you can select which apps to sync (if you also have an iPhone, any apps will be available here as well).

To learn more about apps, take a look at the App Store chapter later in the book.

You can also move the apps around on the right-hand screen which can often be quicker than moving them around on the iPad itself.

After making any changes, don't forget to click Apply or the changes will be lost. The next tab we consider is called Music. From here you can sync any music that you have stored in your music library within iTunes.

The next two tabs are Films and TV Programmes. From here you can sync any movies or TV Shows that you have stored in your library within iTunes.

You can buy movies and TV shows from iTunes to watch on your iPad. Why not take a look to see what is there by clicking on the iTunes Store link in the left column.

Another tab is Photos. From here you can sync any photos (and even videos) that you have stored in your library within iTunes.

If you click on "Selected albums...." then you can selects folders of photos that are stored on your computer rather than from iTunes.

When you install certain apps on your iPad, they can add another tab to iTunes, for example, if you install iBooks on your iPad, an iBooks tab will appear in iTunes. This is all designed to make the process of adding and deleting items that little bit easier.

Copying Media Directly to the iPad

There might be some media, for example some music or some pictures that you want to have on your iPad, but you don't want to put in iTunes. You can do this by ensuring that iTunes is open, your iPad is connected to your computer and then just dragging the items you want copied to your iPad into iTunes and dropping them directly into the DEVICES area in the left-hand column, as shown in Figure 6-13.



Figure 6-13 Devices in iTunes

Not every item of media can be copied to your iPad. If you try to copy something that cannot be played back then iTunes just won't let you do it. If this happens check to see if what you are trying to copy is supported.

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt that iTunes can be used for much more than just the initial configuration of your iPad. For example, you can use it to sync music, photos and even movies and TV shows to your iPad, and also use iTunes to back up.

Surfing the Internet

One of the many things that your iPad can enable you to do is to surf the Internet. You can visit websites, bookmark your favourites, search for things and do pretty much everything you would expect to do on the Internet.

> Don't forget that you need to be connected to either a wireless network or via 3G in order to surf the Internet.

The app used for surfing the Internet is called Safari, as shown in Figure 7-1.



Figure 7-1 The Safari App

To start surfing the Internet, do the following:

- 1. Tap on Safari.
- 2. Tap on the box at the top of the screen, as shown in Figure 7-2.



Figure 7-2 Typing in a URL

- 3. Type in the URL (address) of the website that you want to visit and then tap the Go button.
- 4. The website will then be contacted and loaded just as you would expect and the site displayed for you, as shown in Figure 7-3.

Surfing the Internet



Figure 7-3 Viewing a web page in Safari

Navigating and Using Safari

When you are viewing web pages and sites, you may want to go back, or even go forward once you have gone back to different pages. To do this you just use the arrows on the top bar, as shown in Figure 7-4.



Figure 7-4 Navigating pages

Opening a New Safari Page

You may want to have more than one page open at a time. Unlike a browser in Windows or on the Mac, you can't have multiple instances of Safari running, but what you can have is multiple Safari pages open.

To open a new Safari page, do the following:

1. Tap on the plus icon in the top bar, as shown in Figure 7-5.



Figure 7-5 Opening a new page

2. This opens a new browser tab, as shown in Figure 7-6.



Figure 7-6 Selecting a new page

3. Type in the URL for the new site just as before.

You can easily switch between pages by tapping the pages icon and then tapping on the site you want.

When you have finished with a page, you can easily close it by tapping on the X in the top left corner in the pages view.

Searching the Web

Just like any other browser, you can search for something easily. Obviously you can just visit the URL of your favourite search engine, or you can use the in-built search box within Safari.

To search for something using the search box:

1. Tap on the Google search box, as shown in Figure 7-7.



Figure 7-7 Searching the web

- 2. Type in whatever it is you want to search for and then tap the Search button on the keyboard.
- 3. View the displayed results, as shown in Figure 7-8.



Figure 7-8 The search results

4. Tap on any of the results to visit that website.

Changing the Default Search Engine

Currently the default search engine within Safari is Google. If you don't want to use Google as your default you can change it to either Yahoo! or Bing.

To change the default search engine:

- 1. From the Home screen tap on Settings.
- 2. From the Settings list, tap on Safari.
- 3. Tap on Search Engine, as shown in Figure 7-9.

Settings	Safari	
Airplane Mode	General	
WI-FI AEHOME	Search Engine	Googie >
Notifications	AutoFill	< NO
Location Services Off	Open New Tabs in Background	(
Brightness & Wallpaper	Always Show Boolenarks Bar	
Picture Frame	Privacy	
General	Private Browning	OFF
Kloud	Accept Cestiles	From visited >
Mail, Contacts, Calendars		
Twitter	Clear History	
• FaceTime	Clear Cookies and Data	
Satari	Security	
Messages	Fraud Warning	ON O
Music	Warn when visiting fraudulent websites.	
Video	Jevalloript	ON O
Photos	Block Pop-ups	

Figure 7-9 Safari Settings

4. Tap on the search engine name you want to use, as shown in Figure 7-10.

Google	✓
Yahoo!	
Bing	

Figure 7-10 Selecting your Search Engine

Bookmarks

Bookmarks are used to enable you to quickly pick websites you want to visit from a list, instead of having to type in the complete URL each time.

To view your bookmarks:

1. Tap on the Bookmarks icon, as shown in Figure 7-11.



Figure 7-11 Bookmarks

2. Tap on the site you want to visit from your list of available bookmarks, as shown in Figure 7-12.



Figure 7-12 Your bookmarks

Surfing the Internet

Adding a bookmark is easy as well, just do the following:

- 1. Visit the site you want to bookmark.
- 2. Tap on the options icon, as shown in Figure 7-13.



Figure 7-13 Options

3. Tap on Add Bookmark from the available options, as shown in Figure 7-14.



Figure 7-14 Add a bookmark

You can also add a link to a website directly onto your Home screen by tapping on the Add to Home Screen button. This will place the link on the Home screen and all you have to do is tap it to open Safari and visit the website.

4. Tap the Save button to add the bookmark.

If you want to remove a bookmark, just do the following:

1. Tap on the bookmarks icon.

- 2. Tap Edit.
- 3. Tap the red circle against the bookmark, as shown in Figure 7-15.



Figure 7-15 Removing a bookmark

- 4. Tap Delete.
- 5. Tap Done.

Tidying Up After Yourself

Whenever you visit a website, information is stored on your iPad. This will include the site URL in the History file, any cookies that might be pushed from the site and any site information in the cache.

It is a good idea to periodically clear down this information and tidy up after yourself. It frees up space on your iPad.

To delete some or all of this stored information, do the following:

- 1. Tap on Settings from the Home screen.
- 2. Tap on Safari from the Settings list.
- 3. Tap on the clearing option you want to use, as shown in Figure 7-16.

Clear History	
Clear Cookies and Data	

Figure 7-16 Clearing options

4. Confirm your selection by tapping Clear when prompted.

When you clear one of the settings, that information is gone. But don't worry you can always visit the site again!

Support for Adobe Flash

At this time there is still no support for Adobe's Flash product which means if you visit a website that uses Flash those elements will just appear as either empty boxes or boxes with question marks in.

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt how to surf the Internet using Safari. You also learnt about bookmarks and how to clean up after yourself.

Using Email

8

Your iPad comes with a built-in email client so you can check, read and send emails directly from your iPad without having to use a webmail client. But before you can use the email client you need to configure it to work with your email.

> If you don't have an email account, now is a good time to get one. There are plenty that are free, and the iPad easily supports email accounts from the likes of Google and Yahoo!

Configuring Email

You will need your email account details (including password) before continuing.

To configure an email account with Mail, do the following:

1. Tap on the Mail app, as shown in Figure 8-1.



Figure 8-1 Mail

2. Tap on the name of your email provider, as shown in Figure 8-2. If your provider is not listed, try tapping Other.

	Welcome to Mail	
	ill iCloud	
	Genail	
Stor matter	YUHOO	
	Aol.	
	Homai	
Andrewyor	mobileme	n outgibier.
	Other	

Figure 8-2 Selecting your email provider

3. Enter your account details in each line, as shown in Figure 8-3, then tap Next to continue.

scel	Gmail	
Name	John Appleseed	
Address	example Ogmail.com	
Paseword	Required	
Description	My Gmail Account	

Figure 8-3 Entering your account details

4. Depending on the type of account you are adding you will be asked what features to enable, as shown in Figure 8-4.



Figure 8-4 Enabling features on Gmail

5. Tap Save to finish.

Using Email

Now that you have configured your email account, it is time to start using it.

Figure 8-5 shows the contents of your lnbox. The screen is split between a left-hand column that shows your emails and the right-hand column that shows the content of the email.



Figure 8-5 Your Inbox

To send a new email:

1. Tap on the new email icon, as shown in Figure 8-6.



Figure 8-6 New email icon

2. Type in To:, Subject:, and your Message into the blank email, as shown in Figure 8-7, then tap Send.

Cancel	New Message	Send
то:		•
Cc/Bcc:		
Subject:		

Sent from my iPad

Figure 8-7 Typing a new email

To reply to an email:

1. In the email you want to reply to, tap the reply icon, as shown in Figure 8-8.



Figure 8-8 Replying to an email

You can also select Forward instead of reply.

2. Type your reply and tap Send.

To delete an email:

1. From the email you want to delete, tap the delete icon as shown in Figure 8-9.



Figure 8-9 Deleting an email

Depending on your email account, you may have different icons – for example Gmail doesn't have a delete icon, it has an Archive icon instead. Check with your email provider for more details on what can be done.

Email Settings

There are a number of different settings you can configure, some of which will depend on the type of email account you have, but most are account independent.

To access email settings:

- 1. Tap on Settings from the Home screen.
- 2. Tap on Mail, Contacts, Calendars from the Settings list.

From here you can add or remove email accounts, change the amount of messages to show, have a preview of the email message, and much more. One of the key things to decide is when you want the email messages to appear.

- 1. Tap on Fetch New Data.
- 2. You can choose to have Push ON or OFF, as shown in Figure 8-10.

		-
New data will be pushed to	o your iPad from the server.	
Fetch		
The schedule below is use For better battery life, fetch	ed when push is off or for applications that do not support push. h less frequently.	
Every 16 Minutes		
Every 20 Minutes		
Hourty		
		1
Manually		

Figure 8-10 Fetch new data settings

Choose your settings carefully as using Push (which will push every new email to your inbox) or having a frequent fetch (which checks email for you and pulls down any new messages) uses more battery and so reduces your available power. The best setting for battery conservation is Push set to OFF and Fetch set to Manually, which means you can just tap the check message button yourself. Each time you send a new email a signature will appear by default. This signature says "Sent from my iPad" and appears at the end of each email. When you first get your iPad that looks quite cool, but after a while it can get boring, so you may want to change it, or remove it completely.

To make changes to the signature:

- 1. Scroll through the available settings until you see Signature tap it.
- 2. Type in what you want your signature to look like, as show in Figure 8-11.

Mail	Contacts	Signature	Ciear
	Sent from my iPad		

Figure 8-11 Your signature

3. If you don't want a signature, tap the Clear button. Then either press the Home button or tap on another Settings tab.

You can have more than one email account on your iPad. This can be useful, but at the same time can take a little getting used to. Only one of the email accounts can be the default account. This is the account that unless you manually choose another account, will be used to send email. Most of the time that will be fine, but there might come a time when you want to change it if you start using one account more than the other.

To set your default email account:

- 1. From the Mail, Contacts, Calendars settings, scroll down until you find Default Account tap it.
- 2. Tap on the account you wish to use as your default from the list of added accounts, as shown in Figure 8-12.

Ma	II, Contacts	Default Account	
	Gmell		1
	Exchange		

Figure 8-12 Choosing your default email account

3. Then either press the Home button or tap on another Settings tab.

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt how to add email accounts and how to use email to send, receive, view and delete your email messages. You have also learnt how to change some of the settings, including changing or removing a signature block.

One of the features of your iPad is the App Store. The App Store provides both paid and free software that you can search for, download and install. This software includes games, music, productivity tools and so much more. It also handles updates to the software and allows you to view reviews and even add your own review if you wish.

> You can also use iTunes on your computer to locate, buy and download items from the App Store. They won't be installed on your iPad until you perform a sync. For more information on this, see later in this chapter.

Launching the App Store

1. Locate and tap on the App Store app to open the App Store, as shown in Figure 9-1.



Figure 9-1 Locating and opening the App Store

2. When the App Store opens, you will be presented with the Featured screen, as shown in Figure 9-2. This screen shows various items, including new and noteworthy apps.

You will need to be connected to a wireless network in order to view the contents of the App Store from your iPad.



Figure 9-2 Items in the App Store

The Featured screen is broken up into various sections. You can see the New & Noteworthy apps, the App of the Week, you can search the App Store, and even display apps based on popularity and release date.

Searching for and Selecting Apps

If you know what app you want, you can either search for it using the Search box, or you can tap through various categories, as shown in Figure 9-3.



Figure 9-3 Categories in the App Store

So let's say that you want an app that you can use for Twitter. Perform the following steps to locate and download the app:

- 1. Tap the Search box, and type Twitter then tap Search.
- 2. The results will be displayed for you, as shown in Figure 9-4. As you can see, some of the apps are shown as FREE, and some have a cost associated with them. The choice is yours, just tap on the one you are interested in, or want to find out more about.



Figure 9-4 The Search Results

There are often free and paid versions of the same software available. The free version might contain adverts and be limited in some way. If you are not sure if that is the app you want to buy, trying the free version first can be useful.

3. Information on that app will then be displayed, as shown in Figure 9-5. If you decide that it is the one you want, tap on the Free button or Price button depending on what type of app it is.



Figure 9-5 Information on an app in the App Store

- 4. Tap on the INSTALL APP button that now replaces the Free or Price button.
- 5. You will be asked to enter your Apple ID password, as shown in Figure 9-6. Enter your password and tap OK.



Figure 9-6 Sign in with your Apple ID

6. If this is the first time you have used your Apple ID on the iPad you may be asked to verify your account, as shown in Figure 9-7, do so if requested.



Figure 9-7 Account verification required

7. The app will now be downloaded and installed for you, as shown in Figure 9-8 and then you can start using it straight away.



Figure 9-8 The app is being installed

Your Purchase History

Every time you download something from the App Store, even if it is a free app, it is recorded in your Purchase History. This can be useful if you think you may have tried an app in the past and can't remember. If you want to check your purchase history, just tap Purchased from the App Store menu.

You will then be presented with a list of everything you have "purchased" and whether or not it is currently installed, as shown in Figure 9-9.



Figure 9-9 Your Purchase History

To make it easy to see what hasn't been installed on this iPad you can tap on the "Not On This iPad" button and then choose what to install. This is useful if you have more than one iPad.

Updating App Store Purchases

As with the iOS, apps in the App Store also need to be updated from time to time.

To check if there are any available updates, tap on Updates from the App Store menu.

If there are any updates available, they will be displayed and you can choose to update them, or if nothing needs updating you will be told all of your apps are up to date, as shown in Figure 9-10.



Figure 9-10 No apps currently need updating

iPhone Apps on the iPad

Your iPad will not only run apps designed for the iPad, but it can also run apps designed for the iPhone.

Just choose an app and install it as before then start using it, as shown in Figure 9-11.

These iPhone apps will not display in full screen mode as they are designed for much smaller screens. There is usually a 2x button in the corner to expand the screen but that usually results in a loss of quality.



Figure 9-11 iPhone apps on the iPad

Removing an App

At some point you will want to remove an app from your iPad. This might be because you have no further need for it, or because you want to reclaim some space (don't forget that every app you install uses precious space).

Fortunately it is very simple to remove an app. Just do the following:

- 1. Find the screen that has the app or apps you want to remove.
- 2. Press and hold any app on the screen until the apps start wobbling and a little X appears in the top left corner of each app, as shown in Figure 9-12.



Figure 9-12 Removing an app
3. Tap the X on the corner of the app you want to remove.

Not all apps can be removed. You will notice certain apps don't have an X – they are the inbuilt system apps and as they are part of the new iPad OS they have to stay.

4. You will be asked to confirm you want to delete the app, as shown in Figure 9-13. Tap on Delete if you are sure.



Figure 9-13 Confirming you want to delete the app

Don't worry if you change your mind after deleting an app, you can easily reinstall it whenever you like.

5. When you have removed all the apps you no longer want, just press the Home button and the apps will stop wobbling!

Getting Apps with iTunes

You can also choose and download apps from within iTunes. Sometimes this is easier to use if you are not sure what you are looking for and you just want to see things on a bigger screen. So, to use iTunes to get apps:

- 1. Launch iTunes on your computer.
- 2. Click on the iTunes Store button to launch the store.
- 3. Click on the iPad button, as shown in Figure 9-14 (or if you want to find an iPhone app, just click on the iPhone button).



Figure 9-14 Looking for iPad apps in iTunes

- 4. Search for and select any apps that you are interested in getting for your iPad.
- 5. Once they have downloaded to your computer, just connect up your iPad and let the apps sync. They should then appear on your iPad ready to use.

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt about the App Store and how to select and install apps. You have also learnt how easy it is to remove an app when you are finished with it and how to use iTunes to get apps.

<u>10</u>

Other iPad Apps and Features

So far we have looked at a number of the apps and features that come built in to your iPad, but there are quite a few more. In this chapter we will take a brief look at some of the other useful and interesting apps – but remember this is just the tip of the iceberg, so go and explore for yourself.

Listening to Music

You can use your iPad to listen to music, as though it was a big iPod. In fact, the app you use to listen to music is called iPod. You can play some music via the iPod app whilst you do other tasks, such as checking your email or surfing the Internet.

To listen to music, do the following:

Make sure you have music stored on your iPad – go back to Chapter 6 for more information.

Other iPad Apps and Features

1. From the Home screen, tap on Music, as shown in Figure 10-1.



Figure 10-1 The Music app

2. Your music library will now be displayed, as shown in Figure 10-2. Tap on any album to choose some music.



Figure 10-2 Your music library

You can change the views between Songs, Artists, Albums, Genres and Composers. Pick the view that you are most comfortable with. 3. From the list of available songs, as shown in Figure 10-3, tap on a song you want to listen to.

Reinau	and 1954, 12 Surge, 54 Mine.	- -
1_	Possession	4:39
2.	Wart	4:09
3_	Planty	4:05
4.	Good Enough	5:03
5	Mary	3:55
6	Elsewhere	4:44
7	Circle	3.43
8	los	254

Figure 10-3 Picking a song to listen to

4. The song will now start playing. You can use the onscreen controls, as shown in Figure 10-4 to control the volume, pause the song, skip forward, back, etc.



Figure 10-4 On screen music controls

Looking at Photos

You can view photos on your iPad and use it as though it was an electronic photo album. You can even view your photos as a slideshow while listening to music. Make sure you have photos stored on your iPad – go back to Chapter 6 for more information.

To start viewing photos, do the following:

1. From the Home screen, tap on Photos, as shown in Figure 10-5.



Figure 10-5 The Photos app

2. Your photos will then be displayed, as shown in Figure 10-6. Tap on any photo to display it full screen.



Figure 10-6 Your photos

3. Use your finger to swipe left and right between the photos.

If you double-tap the screen, the area you tapped will be zoomed into. Double-tap again and it will zoom back out to normal size.

- 4. Tap the top of the screen and then tap Photos to go back to the photos display.
- 5. If you want to view your photos in a slideshow, just tap the Slideshow button to display the options shown in Figure 10-7.

Slideshow	v Options
Transitions	Dissolve >
Play Music	OFF
Start Sli	deshow

Figure 10-7 Slideshow Options

- 6. You can select the types of transitions you want between the photos, if you want to listen to music, and if so, what music to listen to. When you have made your selection just tap Start Slideshow and sit back and enjoy the show.
- 7. You can stop the slideshow at any time by tapping the top of the screen.

You can even start a slideshow from the lock screen by tapping the icon of a flower next to the slide to unlock button.

Making Video Calls with FaceTime

You can make video calls with your iPad using the built-in app called FaceTime. This enables you to connect with any other FaceTime user (anyone with another new iPad, iPad 2 or iPhone 4 or 4S) and enjoy high quality video calls.

Unfortunately you cannot use FaceTime to make video calls with non FaceTime users.

To set up FaceTime for the first time, do the following:

1. From the Home screen, tap on the FaceTime app, as shown in Figure 10-8.



Figure 10-8 FaceTime

2. You will be asked to sign in with your Apple ID, as shown in Figure 10-9. Enter your details and tap Sign in to continue.

FaceTime			
Enter Apple ID			
Sign in with your Apple ID or create a new account to activate FaceTime.			
anc rew@			
password			
Sign In			
Create New Account			

Figure 10-9 Signing into FaceTime

3. Follow through any additional questions that may be asked.

The next thing you need to do is add some contacts (if you don't already have contact details entered on your iPad):

1. Tap on the + button as shown in Figure 10-10.



Figure 10-10 Adding a contact

2. Enter in the contact details, as shown in Figure 10-11. You will need to enter in a name and either the phone number or email address of the contact and tap Done.

If you want to use FaceTime to connect with an iPad user then you only need the email address. If you want to connect to an iPhone 4 user you will need to enter their phone number.



Figure 10-11 Completing the contact details

Now if someone tries to contact you via FaceTime, you will immediately see a similar screen to the one shown in Figure 10-12. You can then tap Accept to start or Decline to ignore.



Figure 10-12 Someone is calling you

When you are taking part in a FaceTime call, you will see the main part of the screen, as shown in Figure 10-13, is that of the opposite party. What you are sending to them is shown in a smaller window in the bottom right corner.



Figure 10-13 A FaceTime call

If you want to change which camera you are using from the front to the rear, just tap the Camera swap button on the screen.

To initiate a FaceTime call from your iPad:

- 1. Tap on the contact you want to connect with.
- 2. Tap on either their email address or phone number to initiate the call.

Using the Camera on Your iPad

Your iPad has two cameras – one on the front and one on the rear. Both of the cameras can be used to take still pictures or to record video. The camera on the rear is the best one to use for video as it is higher quality (in fact is 1080p HD quality).

If you want to use the rear camera, make sure you don't cover the camera lens with your hand or your finger. Because of the placement of this camera it is really easy to do!

To start taking pictures with your iPad:

1. Tap on the Camera app from the Home screen, as shown in Figure 10-14.



Figure 10-14 The Camera app

2. The image that can be seen through the camera lens will then be displayed, as shown in Figure 10-15.

You can easily switch between the front and rear camera by tapping on the camera flip button.



Figure 10-15 The view through the camera

- 3. To take a picture, just tap the camera button in the centre of the right-hand side of the screen.
- 4. If you want to record video instead of still pictures, just slide your finger along the camera/video button as shown in Figure 10-16 until it selects video.



Figure 10-16 Selecting video

5. When you are ready to start recording video, tap the record button, as shown in Figure 10-17.



Figure 10-17 The video record button

6. To stop recording just tap the record button again.

Your pictures and videos will appear in the Photos app. Don't try looking for your videos in the Videos app as this is purely for videos downloaded via iTunes.

Voice Dictation

Another built-in feature of the new iPad is Voice Dictation. If you double press the Home button you will see a microphone icon on the keyboard, as shown in Figure 10-18.



Figure 10-18 Using dictation

If you tap it, anything you say will be recorded and converted into text for you to use once you tap it again to stop recording.

Reading Books with iBooks

If you enjoy reading books, then an app you should get (which in my opinion should be part of the default apps) is iBooks. This can be downloaded for free via iTunes and enables you to download a huge library of free and paid for books which you can read on your iPad.

Figure 10-19 shows the books in your library:



Figure 10-19 Books in your library

You turn the pages of the book using your finger and it is surprising just how quickly you get used to reading this way.

Figure 10-20 shows an example of one of the many books you can download and read.



Figure 10-20 Reading a book on the iPad

Why not give it a try today?

Maps

Another useful app is Maps. Using the Maps app enables you to find exactly where you are, or search for a location, or even

get directions from one place to another, all at the tap of the screen.

You can also choose between a classic map, a satellite image, a hybrid map or a terrain map. Figure 10-21 shows an image using the classic map.



Figure 10-21 Maps on your iPad

This uses the Google Maps software, so if you are familiar with this, it acts exactly the same. You can also zoom in to a very fine level of detail on a specific location. Why not take a look at your house – everyone does!

Summary

In this chapter you have learnt about a number of the other apps that come with your iPad, including ones that let you listen to music and view your photos. You have also learnt how to make video calls using FaceTime and how to get and read books using iBooks.

11

Troubleshooting

There isn't really much that goes wrong with the iPad, but every now and again something will go wrong.

The majority of times when something goes wrong, just simply switching the iPad off and then back on again will probably fix it. I know it is a bit of a cliché, but it does work!

Sometimes you may not be able to switch it off or close an app, and then more drastic measures are called for, in the form of a reset. Resetting your iPad forces the iPad to shut down and restart no matter what the problem is.

To perform a reset:

- 1. Press and hold the sleep / wake button.
- 2. Press and hold the Home button.
- 3. When the Apple logo appears on the screen let go of both buttons and wait until the iPad restarts.

Another thing that may cause you grief is if the battery completely runs out, there needs to be a little bit of a charge before iTunes will let you do anything. Just plug in your iPad and let it charge for a while before attempting to use it.

The most likely problems you will encounter will be to do with apps. Either the app won't run, or it keeps crashing. If that is the case you should remove the app and reinstall it. This also ensures that you are running the very latest version of the app.

Always try to ensure that you are running the very latest version of the iOS. Often there are bug fixes included which may resolve the problem you are experiencing.

> Remember that if all else fails, you can always perform a factory reset of your iPad. It is then up to you if you want to recover the last backup or start with a clean iPad.

Summary

In this very brief chapter you have learnt about some troubleshooting techniques. And now we have reached the end of the book. Good luck on your journey with your iPad.

Index

1080p HD Camera	3	В	
3G	1, 56	Backing Up	57
Α		Bookmarks	73
Accessories	7	Books	110
Adobe Flash	76	Brightness	46
Airplane Mode	53	С	
App Store	85	Camera	3, 108
Apple ID	91	Case	7
Apps	47, 87	Charging	5
Ask to Join	55	Clearing	76
Auto-Lock	41	Closing an App	17

Index

~			
Complex Passwords	44	I	
Сору	21	iBooks	110
Cut	21	Internet	67
D		iPhone apps	95
Dock	47	iPod	99
Dock Connector	4, 5	iTunes	10, 57, 62, 97
E		J	
Email	77	Joining a networ	k 51
Erase Data	45	K	
F		Keyboard	19
FaceTime	104	L	
Flash	76	Launching an ap	p 17
Folders	30	Lock Screen	35
Н		Locking Screen	26
Headphone socket	3		
Home Screen	35		

Μ		Retina	6
Maps	111	Ringtone	39
Moving apps	29	S	
Music	99	Safari	67
Mute	3, 26	Screen orientation	26
Ν		Search	23, 71
Network	51	Search Engine	72
Р		Security	40
Passcode	40	Signature	83
Paste	21	Sleep	24
Photos	101	Sleeve	8
Purchase History	92	Slideshow	103
R		Speaker	4
Removing an app	96	Switching off	25
Reset	113	Т	
Restoring	58	Troubleshooting	113

Index

U	1	
Updating	61, 94	
V		
Video	109	
Volume Control	4, 26	
W		
Waking Up	25	
Wallpaper	33	
Wi-Fi	1, 50	





BP 733

A Babani Computer Guidebook Suitable for All Ages

Now iPad

An Introduction to the New iPad

Apple iPads are becoming ever more popular especially with the release of the new iPad with its enhanced features.

This book will guide you through setting up and using your new iPad for the first time. It will provide you with many useful hints and tips and also warnings about possible pitfalls that you may encounter.

Among the many topics explained are:

- A brief look at the new iPad
- Configuring your new iPad for the first time
- Connecting your new iPad to your home network
- Working with e-mails and surfing the Internet
- Exploring many of your new iPad's features
- Making video calls with FaceTime
- Troubleshooting your new iPad
- Backing up your new iPad
- Getting and installing software from the Apple App Store
- Much of this book will also apply to earlier versions of Apple iPads

If you are already the proud owner of Apple's new iPad or perhaps you are just thinking about purchasing one, then this book is for you. It will enable you to quickly and easily get to grips with your device.



IN FULL COLOUR



Ne

an